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Watlington Parish Council

1 Old School Place

Watlington

OXON OX49 5QHTel: 01491 613867  
 Email: wpc@watlington-oxon-pc.gov.uk   Website: www.watlington.org

Present:

Councillors:



Andrew McAuley (AM) – Chair






Matt Reid (MR) – Vice-Chair (from 8pm)






Ian Hill (IH)

Co-opted Members:


Tony Powell, Gill Bindoff (GB)

Officer:




Kristina Tynan (KT)

In Attendance: 



Chris White, Redrow

1.            Apologies for Absence  


Alex Basden, Rob Smith, Nick Thomas. 

2.
Declarations of Interest 

There were none notified.
3.
To consider the following applications:


P23/S0859/AG –Land North of the B4009 Britwell Salome 


Proposed Cattle Shed 


This was noted as being in the parish of Britwell Salome, who had no objection to the shed.

P23/S0431/RM – Land off Cuxham Road 

Reserved matters in relation to 70 dwellings, including details of access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale. Including details required pursuant to conditions 1 (reserved matters); 6 (housing mix); 7 (details to be submitted with reserved matters); 8 (Biodiversity Enhancement Plan); 11 (Pedestrian and Cycle Access); 14 (Lighting) ;15 (CEMP); 16 (Arboricultural matters); 17 (surface water drainage); 18 (foul drainage) and 26 (housing standards) on application P19/S1928/O.


P23/S0433/RM – Land between Pyrton Land and Cuxham Road 

Reserved matters in relation to 60 dwellings, including details of access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale. Including details required pursuant to conditions 1 (reserved matters); 6 (housing mix); 7 (details to be submitted with reserved matters); 8 (Biodiversity Enhancement Plan); 11 (Pedestrian and Cycle Access), 14 (Lighting) 15 (CEMP); 16 (Arboricultural matters); 17 (surface water drainage); 18 (foul drainage) and 26 (housing standards).

P23/S0431/RM – Land off Cuxham Road 

Reserved matters in relation to 70 dwellings, including details of access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale. Including details required pursuant to conditions 1 (reserved matters); 6 (housing mix); 7 (details to be submitted with reserved matters); 8 (Biodiversity Enhancement Plan); 11 (Pedestrian and Cycle Access); 14 (Lighting) ;15 (CEMP); 16 (Arboricultural matters); 17 (surface water drainage); 18 (foul drainage) and 26 (housing standards) on application P19/S1928/O.

P23/S0433/RM – Land between Pyrton Land and Cuxham Road 

Reserved matters in relation to 60 dwellings, including details of access, appearance, landscaping, layout and scale. Including details required pursuant to conditions 1 (reserved matters); 6 (housing mix); 7 (details to be submitted with reserved matters); 8 (Biodiversity Enhancement Plan); 11 (Pedestrian and Cycle Access), 14 (Lighting) 15 (CEMP); 16 (Arboricultural matters); 17 (surface water drainage); 18 (foul drainage) and 26 (housing standards).
No Objection

Applicable WNDP Policies:

P1
Protect and Enhance the Character of Watlington and the historic Setting of the Town

P3
Conserve and enhance the natural environment

WPC has no objection to these applications.  WPC recognises that Redrow has responded to many of the points which WPC included in its response to the consultation on the previous RM applications.  In particular, it is very good to see that changes have been made to the tree planting proposals, to the orchard and to the provision for native hedgerow planting which the local environmental groups had suggested.  These changes will help the development to contribute to the local environment and fit well into the surrounding countryside. 

The following comments cover both applications P23/S0431/RM and P23/S0433/RM:

1. Water course, water and drainage:
· The Chalgrove Brook, which parallels the Cuxham Road on the south eastern side, is a nationally and internationally rare chalk stream.  Supporting documents show that it has not been considered at all in relation to the Redrow development at Site B.  The Drainage Strategy, which is the key document, refers to it only as an ‘open ditch’.  The impact of the development on the stream, especially of the drainage proposals must be assessed.  There needs to be an analysis of the provision for surface water drainage, including provision for extreme rainfall events associated with climate change, regarding the impact this is likely to have on the stream and an analysis of the risk of flooding of the stream as a result of the development.  Redrow say that it is well aware of the importance of the chalk stream however, an assessment of the impact of the development on the Chalgrove Brook is not included in the Drainage Strategy documentation.  

· The extent of the provision of permeable hard landscaping is not very clear.  Surfaces need to be permeable wherever possible to absorb rainfall and mitigate climate change.  The Drainage Strategy says that all driveways will be permeable but there still seems to be a lot of use of tarmac which is not permeable.  It is not clear if the installation of the block paving for the driveways or the buff paving slabs will be permeable or not.   Clarification of the proposals for hard surfaces is needed, particularly in relation to the capacity of hard surfacing to absorb extreme rainfall.

· The Drainage Strategy says that there will be provision for the re-use of rain water but no information of how this will be done is provided.  Redrow has said that water buts will be offered to new residents but will not be provided automatically.   The provision of water buts to every new dwelling is the least that should be done to help to save water.

2. Lighting.  

· The Street Lighting Design Information classifies the sites as within ILP designation E2 for a rural area however, the Outline Lighting Strategy submitted under planning application P19/S1928/O classified the sites as E1 – ‘It is considered the site is located in ILP Zone E1 (Natural) given the site is surrounded by Intrinsically Dark Environment.’  WPC is strongly of the view that because the sites are within the setting of the AONB and are prominent in views from it, especially from Watlington Hill, the more sensitive E1 designation must be retained and the lighting strategy adjusted accordingly.  

· The Lighting document includes several proposals which should be confirmed in a planning condition: (a) to turn off lighting between 12.30a.m. and 5.30a.m. and/or dim lights between 12.00midnight and 6.00a.m.  (b) the use of motion sensors to ensure that lighting is only used when it is necessary.

3. Building design:  

· The proposed materials are very much in the same colour palette which is likely to reduce the visual interest of the development.  The wide use of white render on dwellings in Watlington is illustrated in the Design and Access Statement and is characteristic of the town.  It should be included in the mix of materials to reflect the existing character of Watlington and to break up the sameness of the current proposals.  

· When the materials are confirmed, the roof materials should be traditional slate and plain clay tiles which are both characteristic of buildings in Watlington.

· The proposed material for the Bromsgrove building (the block of 4 apartments) is stone.  This is not at all characteristic of Watlington and should not be used.

· WPC supports the views of the Chiltern Conservation Board that the use of flint must be traditional and not just flint panels to better reflect the character of vernacular buildings and walls in the area.

4. Biodiversity and tree/hedge planting:

· There is still concern locally that the hedge and hedgerow trees within Site B are not being retained.  The oak trees, in particular, are semi-mature and contribute to the existing biodiversity on the site.  WPC acknowledges that overall biodiversity gain is more than 10% however, newly planted oak trees will take many years before they make a similar contribution to biodiversity.  

· The proposed new native hedgerow within the orchard area takes up space which would be better used for fruit and nut trees.  Additional planting along the boundary would be better but it is important that planting on this boundary will not shade the orchard as it matures.

· The proposals in the Construction Environment Management Plan and the Biodiversity Enhancement Plan are good and should be adopted.  These include dates when clearance of the site can be done without damage to wildlife – these should be followed to ensure that ground nesting and other nesting birds are not harmed.

· The range of bird boxes is welcomed, and it is good that they will be built into the new dwellings however, there is a need for more nesting sites for swifts.  They are recorded in the surveys of the sites and boxes specifically for them could help to encourage the population which currently migrates to Watlington.

· The comments of the SODC Forestry Officer regarding the protection of trees during the period of construction are supported and should be followed.

4.
Any Other Business


OCC Edge Road Planning application P23/S0841/CM


The following response was agreed to be sent to Emma Bowerman.
‘Watlington Parish Council is aware that this application is not a usual planning application but a scoping report providing evidence for you to decide whether the OCC planning application for its sections of the  Watlington Relief Road requires an Environmental Impact Assessment.   If it is not too late, we would like to draw your attention to the significance of the application in relation to the impact on the Chalgrove Brook.  The Scoping Report recognises that the Chalgrove Brook is a chalk stream but we are concerned that it may not fully recognise that chalk streams are  nationally and internationally rare and require special protection.  The chalk stream along Cuxham Road is also designated by the Environment Agency as a Main River.

Although we have discussed with OCC and AECOM  the importance of protecting the chalk stream by bridging it we have not seen any technical drawings or proposals for drainage of the WRR.  We are not able to reach an opinion on whether they will adversely impact the water course or not.   In view of the uncertainty, at this stage, of detailed proposals to protect this important water course we suggest that, at the least, there is a formal assessment of the environmental impact of the new road on the chalk stream both during construction and in the long term.  An EIA could be limited to the section of the WRR to be delivered by OCC which includes the new roundabout at Cuxham Road, the bridging of the stream and the link across the flood zones of the Bloor Homes Site’.
THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 7.55PM
MINUTES OF THE EXTRAORDINARY MEETING OF THE PLANNING


              COMMITTEE HELD�PRIVATE ��  ON TUESDAY 27th MARCH 2023 AT 7PM VIA ZOOM
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